
This report is a summary of the work carried out by Ashurst Wood Village 
Council. The Council’s administration year is May 2016 to April 2017 and the 
financial year is 1st April 2016 to 31st March 2017. 
 
 I would like to thank all of my fellow Councillors who volunteer their 
time and expertise to help make Ashurst Wood the pleasant place we know and 
enjoy. Together with the Clerk and Assistant Clerk, they all put in many hours of 
their time freely and I would like to express my personal thanks to them all; they 
have provided invaluable support throughout my second year as Chairman of 
Ashurst Wood Village Council.  
Cllr Brian Phillips, Chairman of Ashurst Wood Village Council 2016-2017 
   
Neigbourhood Plan: Over 87% of those who voted at the Referendum on the 
5th May 2016 supported the Neighbourhood Plan. It was formally ‘made’ or 
adopted by Mid Sussex District Council on the 30th June 2016. The Plan’s vision 
is ‘to preserve and protect Ashurst Wood’s characteristics as a rural village, 
while at the same time ensuring that it remains a vibrant, safe and welcoming 
community, and an attractive location for people to live’. The Plan took more 
than four years of commitment by the Steering Group, a lot of hard work, 
consultation with residents, working with Planning Aid and consulting with 
outside bodies. The Plan contains policies that guide sustainable development 
and protect and enhance our community.   
Traffic bollards: In July, the Council purchased two half-sized cast iron bell 
bollards for the War Memorial and had a full-sized cast iron bell bollard installed 
at Dors Patch, Hammerwood Road. Over the years, the pillar style bollards were 
knocked down or damaged, but the new bell shaped bollards are hardier to 
knocks from vehicles. 
Ashstock 2016: On 16th July, the sun shone and this annual beer and music 
festival held at John Pears Field was a great success.  About 1,500 people 
attended over the course of the daytime and evening and enjoyed music from 
an array of youth performers and bands and the Blunter Brothers, who 
headlined the evening event. 
Sports Day:  On 27th July, the annual children’s sports day event took place.  
25 local children participated in a variety of athletics events run by East 
Grinstead Athletics Club, followed by a picnic lunch and traditional Sports Day 
games. A great time was had by all.  
Street Snooker Multi-Use Games Wall: In September 2016, the new Street 
Snooker Wall was erected in John Pears Recreation Ground. Funds had been 
raised with the support of local groups and grants awarded by the Big Lottery 
Fund and North Mid Sussex County Local Committees (CLC).  A launch activity 
was organised and attended by pupils from Ashurst Wood Primary School and 
Sackville Secondary School. The wall is regularly being used by youngsters, 
teenagers and parents. 
Christmas Market: Held at the end of November, Father Christmas returned to 
his grotto and 85 children visited him with their Christmas lists. There was a fine 
selection of stalls filling the village hall and the event was attended by over 250 
visitors. 
New permissive footpath through John Pears and alongside Wall Hill 
Road: In December 2016, the new footpath was finally completed. The project 
idea began back in 2009, there had been several specifications drawn-up and 
negotiations with West Sussex and East Sussex County Councils; Mid Sussex 
District Council (MSDC) and Forest Row Parish Council (FRPC), with the latter 
two awarding grants to help fund the completion. Thanks to Mr John Gentles 
also for allowing access across a section of his land.   
Youth Club: In March 2017, the Council supported the re-opening of the Youth 
Club on Wednesday evenings. The Club currently has nine members plus two 
Duke of Edinburgh volunteers. There has been an array of activities for the 
young people including a Mexican themed evening, tie-dyeing, street art and a 
bake-off evening.     
Mid Sussex District Council Garden Party: Each September, MSDC 
recognises people who have given their time and made a contribution to a local 
organisation or village life. The Village Council nominated two residents to 
receive Community Service Awards: Sue Masey for her work and daily 
commitment to the Village Centre for the past five years; and Sue Rolley who 
set up the Community Café and was actively involved with running it for over six 
years.  
 
Meetings: The full Council met 11 times between May 2016 and April 2017. It 
received 14 public consultations and Members attended 21 outside meetings 
including Ashurst Wood Village Centre Management Committee; Mid Sussex 
Emergency Planning Local Group; Mid Sussex Parish Town and District 
Communications Group; Mid Sussex Association of Local Councils (MSALC); 
Sussex and Surrey Association of Local Councils (SSALC); West Sussex CLC; 

and a local Parish and Town Council Cluster Group.  
The Planning Committee met 16 times. It reviewed and made 
recommendations on 43 applications to the planning authority, MSDC, which 
makes the final decision. Most applications related to extensions and 
modifications to domestic properties or garages. There have been four 
applications relating to one site at 89-93 Hammerwood Road since 2015, with 
proposals to build varying numbers of houses. An application to demolish two 
houses and build seven new ones was refused by MSDC in June 2015. A 
second application, to demolish one house and build three new houses was 
supported by the Planning Committee and permission granted by MSDC in 
January 2016. The developer submitted a third application in February 2016, 
proposing to demolish one house and build four new ones. The Committee 
recommended refusal and it was refused by MSDC in September 2016. The 
developer’s appeal was dismissed by the Inspector in March 2017. That 
application was re-submitted in April and is awaiting decision (the Committee 
recommended refusal in May 2017). 
An application to build four small houses on a site next to the Three Crowns was 
amended after the Committee expressed concerns about the impact on 
neighbouring properties. The proposal is now for two new houses (the 
Committee recommended approval on the 3rd May).   
Two outline planning applications have been submitted for development at Dirty 
Lane. The first application for 30 new dwellings and a number of community 
facilities was rejected by the Committee and then withdrawn by the developer. 
The current application is for 22 new dwellings, (the Committee recommended 
refusal in May). 
A reminder that Planning Committee meetings are open for members of the 
public to attend and observe the meeting in progress.  
 
The Public Services Committee met four times. It is responsible for 
maintenance of the street furniture, for community services including street 
lighting, dog bins and litter bin collections, twice-yearly amenity refuse 
collections, the weekly shopping bus, winter management and the grit salt 
supplies, and for liaising with West Sussex County Council (WSCC) Highways 
on road safety issues. The Committee also oversees the management of 
facilities at John Pears Recreation Ground on behalf of MSDC. Issues 
discussed and projects included: purchasing two new salt grit bins; creating a 
Pavements for People leaflet; working with WSCC Highways to have the white 
line markings at the road junctions reinstated; and organising a promotional 
event for the new Street Snooker Multi Use Games Wall. It has been liaising 
with WSCC and other parishes to arrange the shared use of a Speed Indicator 
Device (SID).  
The Committee has submitted a pre-application to the War Memorials Trust for 
funding to repair and renovate the War Memorial. Having received approval to 
proceed to the next stage of the application process, it is now preparing a 
detailed specification for the work.  
It has supported the project for a Community Public Access Defibrillator (cPAD) 
and a grant application to the CLC was successful; we hope to have the cPAD 
installed in the old phone kiosk soon. Other projects which the Committee is 
investigating include extending the basketball area at John Pears Field and an 
additional item of play equipment. 
The Committee also works with the local Tree Officer and the Community 
Forum which is chaired by Cllr Rob Bright. 
 
The Finance and Administration Committee met five times. The Committee is 
responsible for overseeing the financial management of the Council including 
preparation and monitoring of the budgets; cash flow and bank reconciliations; 
the production of the annual accounts and the appointment of the auditors; 
financial risk assessment and compliance with the Council’s Financial 
Regulations. It also oversees personnel and administration issues, as well as 
ensuring the Council’s Standing Orders and policies are kept up to date with 
current practice.   
Policies reviewed include: a pre-application planning advice meeting policy; 
complaints policy; DBS policy; pensions discretionary policy. It has also 
researched and prepared a report on the feasibility for an internet Café; it 
concluded that the concept was dated and that there was not a local need. 
However, it was agreed to consider the viability of providing Wi-Fi access for the 
Village Centre. 
It regularly reviews the budget and expenditure; this has included a review on 
the salaries and overtime expenditure and has made recommendations to 
control the staff overtime hours. 
Setting the budget for each year is carefully considered. The Committee’s 
recommendation was to set the precept for 2017/18 at £64,575/annum – an 
increase to a band D property of 1.5% or £1.29 per year. 
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Ashurst Wood Village Council Presents: 

COMMUNITY FORUM  - Thursday 20th July, 7.00 pm 

Village Council Meeting Room. All welcome 

The Community Forum is an opportunity for residents to meet with our 
local PCSO and discuss issues of concern for example, parking, 
speeding, dog-fouling.  At the meeting the PCSO reports on crimes in 
our area and makes suggestions on how we can help to keep our crime 
levels low. Also attending will be our local Neighbourhood Watch co-
ordinator who always has ideas and suggestions about how to keep our 
village the pleasant place it is to live in.  We look forward to welcoming 
you. 

JUNIOR SPORTS DAY  
Wednesday 16th August, 10 am-2.00 pm   

There are still spaces for this yearôs Sports Day. This popular 
annual event gives children the opportunity to participate in 
a selection of athletic events organised by East Grinstead 
Athletics Club. After a packed-lunch picnic the children 
enjoy some traditional Sports Day games. This is a great 
chance for children to experience different sporting 
activities. The event is for children aged 5 to 11 years and 
costs just Ã5 per child, booked in advance.  Book now; forms 
available on the website or from the office. 

Opens at 12 noon  
 
¶ FREE ENTRY 
 

¶ Entertainment from 10 
youth bands including the 
primary school 
showcasing songs from 
Aladdin 

 

¶ Headline band FUNKEE 
JUNKEE 

 

¶ Licensed bar run by The 
Maypole Inn offering a 
selection of real ales and 
ciders, wines and other 
drinks, including non-
alcoholic  

 

¶ Food vendors include: 
Allan Martin Meats ï BBQ 
Fine & Scandi ï 
Scandinavian Street Food 
Earth & Soul Kitchen ï 
Vegan/Vegetarian 
1st Forest Row Scouts ï 
Tea Tent 

 

¶ Stalls 
 

¶ Childrenôs activities 
including storyteller 

 

¶ Inflatable mega slide and 
rodeo bull 

 

¶ Tug of War for the Paul 
Keenor Memorial Trophy 
at 2.15 pm, (contact us if 
you wish to enter a team) 

 

¶ Auction 
 

As always Ashstock 2017 
promises to be a great event 
for the whole family. 
 
Closes by 11.00 pm 



The Public Services Committee met in May. Main items discussed 
included: Public Rights of Way inspections list; to consider possible 
additional  facilities  for  John  Pears  Recreation  Ground  including 
extending the basketball area and the children’s play equipment. It also 
continued with its plans for the War Memorial renovations and agreed 
the appointment of a Conservation Accredited Professional Advisor to 
help  with  finalising  the  specification  before  obtaining  quotes  and 
submitting an application to the War Memorials Trust.  

COUNCIL NEWS and information 

TREES AND HEDGES 
Trees and hedges make a valuable contribution 
to the character of Ashurst Wood, particularly 
when used as boundaries. 
However, the Council frequently receives 
complaints about hedges and other vegetation 
overhanging roads and blocking the pavements.  

YOUR HEDGES ARE YOUR RESPONSIBILITY: As an owner or 
occupier of land, you are legally required to keep your hedges and 
trees cut back to your boundary so that they do not cause an 
obstruction to the footpath, highway or block road signs. Roads 
and footpaths should be safe for motorists, cyclists, horse riders 
and pedestrians. 
Trees and hedges adjoining a footpath or pavement should be cut right 
back to the boundary line of your property. There should be no 
overhanging vegetation below a height of 2.5m (8’). Trees or hedges 
that adjoin the highway, must be cut back to the property line and give 
clearance of 5.1m (17’).   
The Highways Authority has the power to take action if you do not keep 
them cut back and they will charge you for any work they carry out. 
Please avoid any action and keep your hedges tidy.  

Areas where issues have been reported recently include 
Lewes Road, Maypole Road and Wall Hill Road.  

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED! Can you spare a few hours each month?  
 The Community Café is looking for cooks to help at the Café on the second Tuesday of 

each month. This is a satisfying voluntary role working in the  local community.  Contact 

Joy Munro on 317210 or email joyful.munro@btopenworld.com  

The Community Shopping Bus on Friday mornings is looking for volunteer drivers to 

join a six-weekly rota. If you can help, then please contact the Council office on 823770 or 

email clerk@ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk. 

COUNCIL MEETING DATES:  
Ashurst Wood Village Council Meetings 
Tuesday 4th July, 7.45 pm   
Tuesday 5th September, 7.45 pm 
 

Planning Committee 
Tuesday 4th July, 7.30 pm 

Public Services Committee 
Tuesday 19th September, 7.45 pm 
Finance and Administration Committee 
Tuesday 17th October, 7.45 pm (half-yearly review) 
All meetings are held at the Council Meeting Room, 20-22 Maypole 
Road. Agendas are displayed three clear days before meetings on the 
Councilôs notice boards and the website www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk   

District Plan Update 
Mid Sussex District Council’s proposed District Plan is still going through the independent examination 
process. Public hearings were held at the end of 2016 and earlier this year. In February, the Inspector 
published his interim conclusion that MSDC’s proposed annual target of 800 homes (which had already been 
increased several times during the draft Plan process) was too low and should be increased to 1026 per annum. 

This figure would meet MSDC’s assessed need of 876 homes per year and contribute 150 homes a year towards the unmet needs of 
Crawley. 
 MSDC has accepted the 876 figure for local needs, but has argued that Crawley will not need the additional homes until 
2024. MSDC has also argued that a recent Court decision relating to the environmental regulations governing Ashdown Forest 
means that a higher housing target than 876 would not be feasible. 
 Further hearings will take place on the 25th-26th July. These will consider housing issues, including how the numbers of new 
homes should be divided up between individual towns and villages. Initial work carried out by MSDC indicates that Ashurst Wood 
will meet its anticipated needs with the sites allocated by the Neighbourhood Plan together with likely windfall sites. 
 The adoption of the new District Plan still seems some way off, and in the meantime we continue to face the uncertainty of 
speculative planning applications being put forward by developers hoping to convince planning officers or Inspectors that the need 
for new housing overrides any other consideration. Our Neighbourhood Plan carries full legal weight and so is a material 
consideration in all planning applications. 

ASHURST WOOD TO GET 
ITS OWN 
DEFIBRILLATOR 
In December 2015, the Village 
Council adopted the old BT 
phone kiosk at the junction of 
Maypole Road and School 
Lane with the view to install a 
Community Public Access 
Defibrillator (cPAD) for the 
village. In March, North Mid Sussex County Local 
Committees awarded a grant to fund our first cPAD.   
The kiosk is currently undergoing a refurbishment and the 
cPAD will be fitted soon. Although training is not necessary, a 
community training session will take place in September. 

EAST GRINSTEAD MUSEUM coffee and cake morning 
every Monday 10.30 amð1.00 pm.  

ROAD WORKS: 31st July to 11th August between Hammerwood Road and 85 

Maypole Road, temporary road closureñBritish Telecom duct installation. 

31st August Hammerwood Road and Wall Hill Road resurfacing . 

PLAY TENNIS FOR FREE 
at John Pears tennis courts 
22nd & 23rd July. 

Thank you to St Dunstanôs Church for organising this 
yearôs litter pick. The Church did a fantastic job organising 
the village clean-up. About 20 residents came together and 
collected 10 bags of rubbish before enjoying some tea and cakes.  
St Dunstan’s has already offered to repeat the event next year. 

SPEED INDICATOR 

D E V I C E 
West Sussex North 

Mid-Sussex County 

Local Committees 

has funded a SID for 

the local cluster of parishes. It will be 
sited around the village from time to time 

monitoring speed and as a reminder to 

slow down when driving in the village. 

Invitation 
to all  
year 6s  

 
Come and join us for the 
Youth Clubôs annual BBQ 
on Wednesday 5th July, 
7.00—8.30 pm. More details 
on the Council's website 
under village groups/youth 
club or call 823770. 
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Financial Report for 1st April 2016 to 31st March 2017 

The accounts for year end 31st March 2017 have been prepared by the Clerk, audited by the internal auditor Rodabe Rudin, approved by the 
Council at their meeting on 2nd May 2017 and submitted to the external auditor PKF Littlejohn in May.  Details of the income and expenditure 
for the year is below. The total fixed value of assets owned by the village is £414,519. 
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Grants were awarded to: Age UK; Ashurst 
Wood Primary School, Disabled Adult 
North Social (DAWNS) and St Catherine's 
Hospice.  East Grinstead Athletics Club 
were awarded a contribution of thanks for 
organising the Sports Day.   Application 
forms and the grants policy are available 
from the Council Office or on our website 
www.ashurstwood-vc.gov.uk  

YOUR COUNCILLORS 
Rob Bright  824717    Margaret Bussell 823253   Jenny Forbes  822769 
Claire Judge  07818080666    Karen Lindsay  824831   David Loveday  824658  
Brian Phillips  824154    Jonathan Samways 322226   Derek Wailes  07976532183  
Councillors are volunteers and have an interest in their local community, local issues and represent residents’ views to influence change and 
maintain/or improve services for the village. Councillors have no individual powers as all decisions are made by the full Council at its public 
meetings. Our Councillors have a combined wealth of knowledge and skills and work incredibly hard contributing many hours to get things done 
for the community, campaigning with other tiers of government and influencing decisions. 

Staff: The Council continues to employ a Clerk, Assistant Clerk, Village Handyman and Caretaker for John Pears Pavilion. The Clerk is the temporary Youth Worker. 

Mid Sussex District Councillor for Ashurst Wood: Cllr John Belsey email: john.belsey@midsussex.gov.uk 
West Sussex County Councillor for East Grinstead South & Ashurst Wood: Cllr Jacquie Russell email: Jacquie.russell@westsussex.gov.uk 

Further financial explanation 
The total 2016-17 expenditure includes expenditure carried-over from 2015-16: 

¶ Council facilities: Public Works Loan Board loan received, but approximately £17k carried-over 

¶ Street Snooker Multi Use Games Wall: £10k Big Lottery Fund grant received, but project carried-
over 

Total 2016-17 includes defibrillator grant received, but installation will be in 2017-18.  


